This is a response to your concerns about Richard Reynolds who was identified in his father's (Richard Reynolds) Will and whether he is the Richard who migrated to Kentucky. I have divided my response into seven parts.

# PART ONE

The following data and documentation will establish that this Richard Reynolds migrated to Kentucky and was in fact the son of the Richard Reynolds who died in Wilkes County, Georgia in 1787. Family members that were the children of the Richard and Sarah Ann Doggett Reynolds family were researched. This information will establish the fact that Richard Reynolds of Georgia did go to Kentucky as well as other family members. His exact route may never be known. I can document that three of his brothers identified in the Richard Reynolds estate documents did in fact go to Kentucky.

The most compelling information is the fact that these three brothers, Thomas, Joseph and Benjamin had purchased named slaves sold at Richard Reynolds estate sale, while they were residing in Wilkes County, Georgia. These three named slaves appear by name in Wills or historical documents in Kentucky and Illinois, with the same family. It would almost be beyond probability that three Reynolds family members named Thomas, Joseph, and Benjamin would be in Kentucky and Illinois with the same named slaves and not be Richards brothers identified in their fathers Will.

In the Inventory of the estate of Richard Reynolds, deceased, dated September 30, 1789, four salves are listed:

Flora, age 81 Jude, age 25 Genl, (General), age 8 Ned, age 2

The slave named Flora, age 81, and would not be a person that would able to to migrate to Kentucky due to her age. *SD299* 

On April 3, 1793 at the estate sale of the personal property of Richard Reynolds, the following people with the surname Reynolds purchased at least one item:

Thomas, Negro slave **Judy**, one chest, pot, two items unreadable, pair of \_\_\_\_\_, one \_\_\_ and wedge

Joseph, one Negro boy General, one Bible

Benjamin, one Negro boy Ned,

John, one feather bed, plates

Betsey, one feather bed, one \_\_\_\_\_ iron

Spencer, one feather bed, 2 dishes and 4 spoons, \_\_\_\_\_utensils

Final payment of estate settlement to the Richard Reynolds children and son-inlaw occurred January 6, 1795, Wilkes County, Georgia.

The following listed individuals received their settlement: Jacob Reiger, son-in-law (wife Ann Reynolds), Geo, Joseph, Richard, Betsey, John, Benjamin, Spencer and Thomas, the administrator of the estate.

The individuals with a Reynolds surname who purchased items at estate sale of Richard Reynolds were compared to the children who received their final estate settlement. It is noted that six like named children purchased items at the estate sale. Only Richard, George, and son-in-law Jacob Reiger are not identified in this document purchasing items. Richard was in Kentucky at the time of sale of the personal property and did not return to Georgia to participate in said sale. It would not have been practicable or reasonable to travel to Georgia and return to Kentucky with estate sale items.

He did return for his portion of his share of the final estate settlement in 1795.

Jacob Reiger was residing in Virginia at the time of the sale of the personal estate items. It has not been established if his wife Ann Reynolds was alive at this time period.

It is unknown why George did not purchase any items at the sale. He was living in Oglethorpe County, Georgia in 1800.

Additionally, I have researched the names of the children and their children identified in the Will of Richard Reynolds of Wilkes County, Georgia. Of particular interest were the children that were alive at the time of the 1850, 1860, and 1880 US Census. This census data would determine if any of these children indicated they were born in Georgia, Virginia or Kentucky. A number of these children indicate they were in fact born in Georgia prior to coming to Kentucky. Others identified their parents or their birth location by states.

I have used land records to establish a date when these families resided in Kentucky.

The following children listed in the Estate of Richard Reynolds and a son-in-law is identified below:

#### **RICHARD REYNOLDS:**

See previously submitted data on this subject.

#### CHILDREN OF RICHARD AND ELIZABETH MCLEMORE REYNOLDS

**PLEASANT:** According to the US Veterans Gravesites, ca. 1775-2006, he was born in 1791 and died in 1850. He is buried in the Reynolds Cemetery in Booneville, Owsley County, Kentucky. He served in the war of 1812 in 2<sup>nd</sup> Regiment, Kentucky Vols. *SD 3* 

In the1820 and 1830 US Census he was living at Clay County, Kentucky. SD 4 and 5

The 1850 US Census indicates he was born about 1791 in North Carolina and he was residing at Owsley County, Kentucky with members of his family. *SD 6* 

#### **CHILDREN OF PLEASANT REYNOLDS**

**MOSES:** was born 1814 at Cow Creek, Ravenna, Estill County, **Kentucky**. *SD 7* 

He married Nancy Stapleton and she was born in 1817 in Kentucky. *SD 8* 

In the 1880 US Census he and his family were living at Cow Creek, Owsley County, Kentucky, and indicated he was born about 1814 in **Kentucky**. Moses stated his father was born in **Virginia** and his mother in **Kentucky**. *SD 9* 

WESLEY: was born 15 Apr 1816, Cow Creek, Owsley County,Kentucky. He married Nancy Moore in 1837 in Owsley County,Kentucky. Wesley died 20 May 1886 at Booneville, Owsley County,Kentucky. SD 10

In the 1880 US Census he was living at Cow Creek, Owsley County, Kentucky and indicated he was born about 1817 in **Kentucky**. He states that his father was born in **Virginia** and his mother in **Kentucky**. *SD* 11

**RICHARD H:** was born 13 Jan 1819, Cow Creek, Clay County, **Kentucky**. *SD 12* 

He married Icy Frost in 1847 in Harlan County, Kentucky. SD 13

In the 1880 US Census he was living at Booneville, Owsley County, Kentucky with family members. He indicated he was born about 1819 in **Kentucky**. Richard stated his father was born in **Kentucky** and his mother was born in **Kentucky**. *SD14*  **LEWIS:** was born in 1822 at Cow Creek, Clay County, **Kentucky.** *SD 15* 

His wife is identified as Susan Jane Roberts. They were married in Estill County, Kentucky in 1848. *SD 16* 

In the 1850 US Census he was living at Estill County, Kentucky with family members. He indicated he was born about 1822 in **Kentucky**. *SD 17* 

In the 1880 US Census he was living at Colfax, DeKalb County, Missouri with family members. He indicated he was born about 1825 in **Kentucky**. He states that his father was born in **Virginia** and his mother in **Kentucky**. *SD* 18

PLEASANT: was born 5 Jun 1823 in Owsley County, Kentucky. SD 19

He married Margaret Permelia Hughes in 1852 at Greenhall, Jackson County, Kentucky. *SD 20* 

He died in 1899 at Huntsville, Madison, Arkansas. SD 21

In the 1860 US Census he was residing at My Division, Jackson Kentucky with his family. He indicated he was born in **Kentucky** about 1826. *SD 22* 

In the 1880 US census he was living at Williams, Stone County, Missouri, with his family. He indicates he was born about 1823 in Kentucky. Pleasant stated his father was born in **Kentucky** and his mother was born in **Kentucky**. *SD 23* 

In the Arkansas, Homestead and Cash Entry Patents Pre-1908, he had purchased 160 acres of land on 19 Feb 1890. *SD 24* 

**JOSEPH:** was born 22 Feb 1825 at Cow Creek, Clay County, **Kentucky** and died 8 Feb 1901 in Owsley County, Kentucky. Joseph married Esther Morris in 1847. *SD 25* 

In the 1900 US Census he was living at Booneville, Owsley County, Kentucky with family members. Joseph indicates his father was born in **North Carolina** and his mother was born in **North Carolina**. *SD 26* 

**ELIAS:** was born in 1829 at Cow Creek, Clay County, **Kentucky** and married Margaret Moore in 1853. *SD 27* 

In the 1880 US Census he was living at Precinct 4, Wolfe County, Kentucky with his family members. Elias stated his father was born in **Kentucky** and his mother was born in **Kentucky**. *SD 28* 

**THOMAS:** was born 1831 at Cow Creek, Ravenna, Estill County, **Kentucky.** *SD 29* 

In the 1880 US Census he was living at Williams, Stone County, Missouri with his family. Thomas stated his father was born in **Kentucky** and his mother was born in **Kentucky**. *SD* 30

His Find A Grave Memorial indicates he was born 20 Oct 1828 at Owsley County, Kentucky and died 21 Auf 1899 at Stone County, Missouri. *SD 31* 

In an attempt to identify the location of Pleasants birth, a review of his children who were alive at the time of the 1880 or later US Census was compiled. This information indicates the following: Four children indicated he was born in **Kentucky**; two children indicated he was born in **Virginia**; and one child indicated he was born in **North Carolina**.

Why the different birth states? I believe this subject could have been confused as to where he was born due to the changing of state boundaries at the time of his birth. The Commonwealth of Kentucky was a part of Virginia, although they were in the process of trying to form a separate state in the late 1780's. This movement resulted in the formation of the Territory of Kentucky on July 26, 1790. Kentucky was formally admitted into the Union on June 1, 1792. He may have lived near the North Carolina state line and merely unaware where his father was living at the time of his birth. A map of the State of Kentucky in 1793 shows Madison County, Kentucky borders the North Carolina State Line. SD 300

*In the 1850 US Census Record Pleasant Reynolds had indicated he was born in North Carolina.* 

**TOBIAS:** was born about 1793. He married Nancy Owens 6 Jan 1820 in Estill County, Kentucky. *SD 32* 

In the 1820 US Census he was living at Ravenna, Estill County, Kentucky. SD 33

In the 1870 US Census he was residing at Station Camp, Estill County, Kentucky. He indicated he was born about 1793 in North Carolina and his wife is identified as Nancy Reynolds. *SD 34* 

**JOHN S:** married Elizabeth Tudor 1 May 1845 in Estill County, Kentucky. He died prior to 1850. *SD 35* 

**ELIZABETH:** was born about 1823 in Kentucky. She married Stephen B. Gum 22 Oct 1842 In Estill County, Kentucky. *SD 36* 

In the 1880 US Census Elizabeth and her husband were living at Crooked Creek, Estill County, Kentucky. She indicated she was born about 1823 in Kentucky. Elizabeth stated her father was born in **Kentucky** and her mother was born in **Kentucky**. *SD 37* 

In an attempt to identify the location of Tobias's birth, a review of his children who were alive at the time of the 1880 US Census was completed. This information indicates the following: Only one child was alive at the time of the 1880 US Census and she indicated he was born in **Kentucky**.

**CELIA:** born about 1802 in Kentucky and married Elias Moore 5 Oct 1818 in Clay County Kentucky. *SD 38* 

In the 1850 US Census she was living at Owsley County, Kentucky with her family. She was born about 1796 in **Kentucky**. *SD 39* 

**PLEASANT:** according to his death certificate he was born in 1844 and died September 30, 1920 at Cow Creek, Owsley County, Kentucky. His mother was identified as Sila Reynolds, born in **Kentucky.** *SD 41* 

**ESTHER:** according to her death certificate she was born in 1825 in Kentucky and died June 26, 1918 in Cow Creek, Owsley County Kentucky. Her mother was identified as Sila Reynolds, born in **Kentucky.** *SD 42* 

In the 1880 US Census she was living at Cow Creek, Owsley County, Kentucky. She was widowed at the time and living with her sons family. Celia stated her father was born in **Kentucky** and her mother was born in **Kentucky**. *SD 40* 

TEMPERANCE: See data in application

**LYDIA:** was born in 1806 to Richard Reynolds and Elizabeth McLeimer, Cow Creek, Madison County, Kentucky. *SD 43* 

She married Henry Haddix 20 Feb 1823 in Clay County, Kentucky. SD 44

In the 1850 US Census she was living at District 1, Breathitt County, Kentucky with her family. Lydia indicated she was born about 1803 in North Carolina. *SD* 45

In a death certificate for her son Henley Haddix, her place of birth is listed as Virginia. *SD 46* 

Lydia's Find A Grave Memorial indicates she was born in 1807 and died in 1854 at Breathitt County, Kentucky. *SD 47* 

Henley Haddix, Sr., Find A Grave Memorial indicates he was born 1780 in Washington County, Virginia and died 1856 in Breathitt County, Kentucky. *SD 48* 

**RICHARD:** married Jemina Owens 27 Sep 1827 in Estill County, Kentucky. *SD 49* 

In the 1850 US Census he indicated he was born about 1802 in Kentucky. He was living in Owsley County, Kentucky with his family. *SD 50* 

He married Lucinda Shook 12 Sep 1874 in Owsley County, Kentucky. On this record he indicated that he and his parents were born in Madison County, **Kentucky.** *SD 52* 

In the 1880 US Census he was residing at Cow Creek, Owsley County, Kentucky and indicated he was born in **Kentucky** about 1803. Richard stated his parents were born in **North Carolina**. *SD 51* 

**ELIHU:** death certificate indicates he was 87 years, 4 months and 7 days at the time of his death. He died on 6 Feb 1929, Madison County, Kentucky. His father is identified as Richard Reynolds, born in **Kentucky**. Mothers name is unreadable, but born in **Kentucky**. *SD* 53

**JOHN:** death certificate indicates he was born 18 Sep 1830 to Richard Reynolds and Jemina Owens. His father was born in **North Carolina** and his mother born in Kentucky. *SD 54* 

**JOSEPH:** He is identified in an estate document dated April 31, 1793 purchasing a Negro boy named **GENERAL**, from the Richard Reynolds Estate, in Wilkes County, Georgia. *SD* 1

On January 6 1795, he is named in the settlement of estate of Richard Reynolds. "Rec of Thomas Reynolds administrator with the will annexed of Rich Reynolds dec'd the sum of Eleven thirteen and seven pence \_\_\_\_\_\_ in full of \_\_\_\_\_\_ bequeathed to me in and by the last will and testament of the said Richard Reynolds dec'd – in full." *SD 2* 

In the inventory of the estate of Joseph Reynolds, taken 6 June 1822 in Hickham County, Kentucky we find one Negro boy named **GENERAL**, valued at 200.00 dollars. *SD 58* 

Joseph Reynolds married Frankey Pettit in Bedford County, Virginia 13 December 1793. *SD 55* 

Joseph is listed in the Kentucky Land Grants of 1782-1924 as receiving a grant for 200 acres in Muhlenberg County, Kentucky, with a survey date of 2 October 1799. *SD 56* 

In the Muhlenberg County, Kentucky Deed Book, land record, Reynolds, Joseph and Frances – Indenture in 1819 and instrument in writing 1821. *SD 57* 

October 31, 1826, Muhlenberg County Court, Kentucky: The heirs of Joseph Reynolds deceased to Joseph Reynolds Admin of \_\_\_\_estate from Sept 1821 up to this date \_\_\_\_ by the hire of a negro man **General** from the same time to this date. *SD 60* 

**Frances Reynolds** is identified as the widow of Joseph Reynolds in a land transaction dated 27 May 1825, in Graves County, Kentucky. This document establishes that Joseph was deceased prior to this transaction. *SD 59* 

# CHILDREN IDENTIFIED IN GUARDIAN RECORDS, SD 61

**JOSEPH:** Adult son, administer of the will of his father Joseph Reynolds deceased.

According to the 1850 and the 1860 US census, he was living in District 1, Muhlenberg County, Kentucky and indicated he was born about 1793 in **Georgia.** *SD 63 and 64*  Joseph's Find A Grave Memorial indicates he was born 17 May 1793 and died 13 January 1868. He is buried in the Reynolds Cemetery, Muhlenberg County, Kentucky. His parents were identified as Joseph and Frances Reynolds. *SD* 65

In a book of "A History of Muhlenberg County," by Otto A. Rothert states for fifty years he was one of the best known men in the county. He was a successful farmer and up to the time of the emancipation of the slaves was one of the largest slave-owners in Muhlenberg. In January 1820 he married Mary Fortney Reynolds, a daughter of pioneer Richard D. Reynolds, Sr., a Revolutionary soldier. *SD 62* 

He is identified in a suit brought by his brother Pryor Reynolds in Graves County, Kentucky proving Frances Reynolds dead by 1855. *SD 71* 

**GEORGE:** In the 1860 US Census Georg Reynolds was living in District 1, Muhlenberg County, Kentucky and indicates he was born about 1804 in **Kentucky**. He was identified as an idiot in this census. An idiot was a person development of whose mental faculties were arrested in infancy or childhood before coming to maturity. *SD 66* 

He is identified in a suit brought by his brother Pryor Reynolds in Graves County, Kentucky proving Frances Reynolds dead by 1855. He is identified as an Idiot in this document. *SD 71*  WILLIAM: In the 1860 US Census he was living with his brother Prior Reynolds at Graves County, Georgia. He indicated he was born about 1800 in **Georgia.** . He was identified as an idiot in this census. An idiot was a person development of whose mental faculties were arrested in infancy or childhood before coming to maturity. *SD 68* 

**THOMAS:** In the 1850 US Census Thomas Reynolds was living in District 2, Muhlenberg County, Kentucky and indicates he was born about 1810 in **Kentucky**. Thomas was residing in the Bryant William household. He was identified as an idiot in this census. An idiot was a person development of whose mental faculties were arrested in infancy or childhood before coming to maturity. *SD 67* 

He is not mentioned in a suit brought by his brother Pryor Reynolds in Graves County, Kentucky proving Frances Reynolds dead by 1855. It is unknown if he was deceased by 1855. *SD 71* 

**PRYOR:** In the 1850 US Census Pryor Reynolds was living in District 2, Graves County, Kentucky and indicates he was born about 1820 in **Kentucky**. *SD 69* 

In the 1860 US Census Prior Reynolds was living in Graves County, Kentucky. In this census indicated he was born about 1817 in **Kentucky**. I note that his brother William, age 60 was living in the household. *SD 70* 

SUSANNAH: No additional information

#### CHILDREN OF AGE AT THE TIME OF JOSPEH'S DEATH

**RICHARD:** According to Richard's Kentucky Death Record, he died 14 September 1878 in Graves County, Kentucky. He was 82 at the time of his death. His father is listed as J (Joseph) Reynolds and mother as F (Frances) Reynolds. *SD 75* 

In the 1850 US Census Richard Reynolds was living in District 2, Graves County, Kentucky and indicates he was born about 1802 in **Georgia.** *SD 72* 

In the 1870 US Census Richard Reynolds was living in Mayfield, Graves County, Kentucky and indicates he was born about 1800 in **Georgia**. *SD 73* 

Richard appears in the 1813-1817, Muhlenberg County, Kentucky, Land Records as an Indenture. *SD 74* 

He is identified in a suit brought by his brother Pryor Reynolds in Graves County, Kentucky proving Frances Reynolds dead by 1855. *SD 71* 

**SARAH:** is identified as the daughter of Joseph and Frances Reynolds at Find A Grave, Memorial #36741785. Born 18 May 1795 in **Georgia** and died 7 March 1874, Muhlenberg County Kentucky. She is buried in the Reynolds Cemetery, Muhlenberg County, Kentucky. *SD 76* 

In the 1860 US Census she is living in Muhlenberg County, Kentucky, and indicates she was born about 1794 in **Georgia.** She is living with her son's family, JC Stokes. George Reynolds previously identified is also living with them. *SD 80*  In a Kentucky Marriage Record she is married to Thomas Stokes. *SD 78* 

Kentucky Marriage Record for Thomas Stokes. SD 79

Thomas Stokes the husband of Sarah Reynolds Find A Grave Memorial #127277049, he was born in 1766 in Virginia and died 22 August 1844 in Powderly, Muhlenberg County, Kentucky. Non-cemetery burial. *SD 77* 

She is identified as deceased in a suit brought by her brother Pryor Reynolds in Graves County, Kentucky proving Frances Reynolds dead by 1855. *SD 71* 

**ELIZABETH:** is identified as deceased in a suit brought by her brother Pryor Reynolds in Graves County, Kentucky proving Frances Reynolds dead by 1855. This document identifies her as the daughter of Frances and she is called Elizabeth Williams. *SD 71* 

**NANCY:** is identified as deceased in a suit brought by her brother Pryor Reynolds in Graves County, Kentucky proving Frances Reynolds dead by 1855. This document identifies her as the daughter of Frances Reynolds and she is called Nancy Williams. *SD 71* 

Marriage record identifies Nancy marring Bryant Williams, 1842. *SD 81* 

1860 census record shows her living in Graves County, Kentucky with her family. She indicated she was born in Kentucky about 1829. *SD 82*  The US Mortality Schedule shows Bryant Williams death date of Feb 1870 at Mayfield, Graves County, Kentucky. He was born about 1810 in Georgia. *SD 83* 

**WILLIAM:** is identified in a suit brought by his brother Pryor Reynolds in Graves County, Kentucky proving Frances Reynolds dead by 1855. *SD 71* 

In the US Census of 1860 William is residing with Prior Reynolds, his brother, in Graves County, Kentucky and indicates he was born about 1800 in **Georgia**. He was identified as an idiot in this census. An idiot was a person development of whose mental faculties were arrested in infancy or childhood before coming to maturity. *SD 68* 

**BENJAMIN:** He is identified in an estate document dated April 3, 1793 purchasing a Negro boy named **NED**, from the Richard Reynolds Estate, in Wilkes County, Georgia. *SD* 1

On January 6 1795 he is named in the settlement of estate of Richard Reynolds. "Rec of Thomas Reynolds administrator with the will annexed of Rich Reynolds dec'd the sum of Eleven thirteen and seven pence \_\_\_\_\_\_ in full of \_\_\_\_\_\_ bequeathed to me in and by the last will and testament of the said Richard Reynolds dec'd – in full." *SD 2* 

Benjamin Reynolds appears in the Mason County, Kentucky Tax List, 8-30-1800. This is the same county that the Doggett's settled in 1800. *SD 84* 

May 19, 1807. Benjamin Reynolds of Hopkins Co., Ky. to Vincent Fugate of said County and State. Conveys a Negro girl namedJane, about 13 years of age. \$300.00. Witness: David Sibley. Sam Woodson, Clk. *SD 301*  October 18, 1811. John Cunningham of Knox Co., in the Indiana Territory to John Simons of Hopkins Co., Ky. A tract of land in Hopkins Co. on the waters of Pitmans Creek. 200 acres. \$100.00. Witnesses: **Benjamin Reynolds**, Philip Anthony. Sam Woodson, Clk, *SD 301* 

His name appears with his brother Thomas in the 1810 Census of Hopkins County, Kentucky. *SD 85* 

His name appears in the Edward County, Illinois Census in 1820. SD 87

December 30, 1814, Benjamin Reynolds, the N.E. ¼ section 8 in Wabash County, Illinois. *SD 86* 

In the Combined History of Edwards, Lawrence and Wabash Counties, Illinois the following statement is made: "Benjamin Reynolds was from Kentucky. He had a family of three sons **John**, **Richard** and **Harrison** and **four daughters**. He settled on the N. W. quarter of section 8, and there, as early as 1820, had a horse-mill and distillery. His death took place on his farm. Col. Henry Mills was also from Kentucky, and settled on Section 8. He brought with him a Negress while Reynolds brought a Negro **NED**." *SD 88* 

**1843:** In the Wabash County, Illinois Estate, Administrator Notices, Guardian and Chancery Records, ETC, on page 4 this information is outlined:

JOHN REYNOLDS vs Lewis W and Elizabeth Jourdan, John and Sally Key, Samuel and Nancy Fisher, Joseph and Ellen Glenn, Wallace H. and Polly Price, Felix and Martha Brown and Benjamin and Mary and Richard Reynolds-(infant heirs of Richard Reynolds decd). *SD 89* 

The Combined History of Edwards, Lawrence and Wabash Counties, Illinois identified Benjamin's his children as; JOHN, RICHARD, HARRISON AND FOUR DAUGHTERS. *SD 88* 

The names of the names of the children of Benjamin Reynolds and their spouses can be determined from the legal action by John Reynolds against his siblings in Wabash County, Illinois in 1843.

**JOHN:** A John Reynolds appears in the 1840 US Census living in Wabash County, Illinois. SD 90

**ELEANOR:** On 7 June 1829 she marries Joseph Glenn in Crawford County, Illinois. This would be the same people identified above as Joseph and Ellen Glenn. *SD 91* 

In the 1850 US Census Elender Glenn is living in Muddy, Coles County, Illinois, with Joseph Glenn. She indicated she was born about 1810 in **Kentucky**. *SD 92* 

In the 1870 US Census Eleanor Glenn and Joseph Glenn are living in Pleasant Grove, Coles County, Illinois. She indicated she was born about 1810 in **Kentucky**. *SD 93* 

**SARAH:** In the 1850 US Census Sarah Key and John Key are living in Clay and Richland, Richland County, Illinois. She indicates she was born about 1801 in **GEORGIA.** *SD 94* 

In the 1860 US Census Sarah and John Key are living in Madison Richland County, Illinois. She indicates she was born about 1802 in **GEORGIA.** *SD 95* 

**NANCY:** In the 1850 US Census Nancy and Samuel Fisher are living in Mount Carmel, Wabash County, Illinois. She indicates she was born about 1820 in Kentucky. *SD 96* 

**ELIZABETH:** In the Illinois County Marriage Records, 1800-1940, there is a marriage record for Lewis Jourdan and Elizabeth Reynolds, no date given. *SD 97* 

From a document "Reminiscence of the Early Days of Jasper County," by W.H. Wade, the following paragraph places L.W Jourdan (Jordan) and the Benjamin Reynolds family in the same area: *SD 99* 

L.W. JORDEN and Benjamin REYNOLDS, as I have previously stated, were among the first settlers of Wade Township. After the organization of the county the vicinity in and around Newton began gradually to settle and some improvements began.

From the Book "Counties of Cumberland, Jasper and Richland, Illinois" the following entry is made:

"A little later came L. W Jordan and Benjamin Reynolds. The land, on which the village was platted, was entered in 1831, in the name of L.W. Jordan, but it is probable that his father-in-law, Reynolds, laid it out and subsequently donated the site for a county seat." *SD 100* 

In the Illinois Marriage Index, 1860-1920, Elizabeth Jourden marries John M Burford. Her husband Lewis must have been deceased prior to this marriage. They were married in Jasper County, Illinois on 25 May 1852. *SD 98* 

In the 1870 US Census, Elisabeth Burford and John Burford were living in North Muddy, Jasper County, Illinois. She was born about 1804 in **Geogia.** *SD 101* 

At Find A Grave Memorial # 28210407, Elizabeth Burford was born 12 January 1804 and died 26 September 1889. She is buried in the Upper Muddy Point Cemetery, Pleasant Grove Township, and Coles County, Illinois. *SD 102* 

**MARTHA:** died 1 December 1844 and is buried in the Burford Cemetery, Jasper County, Illinois with her husband Felix Brown. He died 4 August 1849. *SD 103* 

See Cemetery Records of Jasper County, Illinois.

Her Find A Grave Memorial #38376689 and Felix Brown Memorial #38376658. *SD 104* 

Find A Grave for her husband Felix Brown. SD 105

**RICHARD:** married Polly Williams in Coles County, Illinois, 5 Jan 1832. *SD 106* 

#### CHILDREN IDENTIFIED IN COURT ACTION BY JOHN REYNOLDS

MARY: married in Coles County, to James W Crume, 30 Dec 1864. *SD 107* 

In the 1880 US Census she was living at Pleasant Grove, Coles County, Illinois. Mary was born about 1834 in Illinois. Her uncle John Reynolds brought suit against her in 1834 and the court document indicated she was an heir of Richard Reynolds. She indicated her father was born in **Kentucky** and her mother in **Virginia.** *SD 108* 

Find A Grave data indicates she was born 29 Mar 1834 and died 29 May 1890. She is buried in the Upper Muddy Point Cemetery, Pleasant Grove Township, Coles County, Illinois. *SD 109* 

**BENJAMIN:** his find A Grave Memorial indicates he was born in 1833 and Died 2March 1863. He is buried in the Lower Muddy Cemetery, Lerna, Coles County, Illinois. *SD 110* 

**RICHARD:** No additional

**HARRRISON:** Must have been deceased at the time of the Court Action by John Reynolds against his siblings.

**THOMAS:** is identified in an estate document dated April 3, 1793 purchasing a Negro slave named **JUDY**, from the Richard Reynolds Estate, in Wilkes County, Georgia. He also purchased one chest. *SD1* 

Aug 3, 1791 Richard Runnalds, for L300 to Thomas Runnalds, both of Wilkes Co., 4 negroes: Jack, Fillis, Buck, & Joe, 3 Aug. 1791 (signed) Richard Runnalds. Wit: Jacob (x) Awtry, H. Mounger, J.P. Regd. 9 June 1791. Source: Wilkes County, Georgia Deed Books A – VV, 1784-1806, page 267.

On January 6, 1795, he is named in the settlement of estate of Richard Reynolds.

"Rec of Thomas Reynolds administrator with the will annexed of Rich Reynolds dec'd the sum of Eleven thirteen and seven pence \_\_\_\_\_\_ in full of \_\_\_\_\_\_ bequeathed to me in and by the last will and testament of the said Richard Reynolds dec'd – in full." *SD 2* 

In Thomas Reynolds Will dated August 1831, Hopkins County, Kentucky, "8<sup>th</sup> It is my will and desire that my old Negro woman **JUDY** should be free at my decease and to live with my daughter Polly Prather and Nancy Reynolds." *SD 115* 

November 28, 1808: ORDERED that **Thomas Reynolds**, Jesse Smith, Edward Orton, George Ashby and Toliver Timons or any three of them (being first duly sworn as the law directs) do view a way for a road to be conducted from the Mnhlenburg road to the Christian road on a direction to Robertson's lick and report to this Court at the next term, truly and impartially the conveniences and inconveniences that will ' result as well to individuals as to the public, should such the proposed way be opened. *SD 301, page 117* 

November 208, 1808: ORDERED that John Ashby, Henry Ashby, **Thomas Reynolds**, and Prior Crowley or any three of them (being first duly sworn as the law directs) do view a way for a road to be conducted from the mill seat on Deer Creek to Madisonville and report to this Court at the next term, truly and impartially the conveniences and inconveniences that will result as well to individuals as to the public should such the proposed way be opened. *SD 301, page 118* 

In the 1810 US Census Tho Reynolds appears in Madisonville, Hopkins County, Kentucky. In this census he has 3 slaves. *SD* 111

Thomas Reynolds obtained a land grant in Kentucky 3 August 1816 in Hopkins County, Kentucky. *SD 112* 

In the 1820 US Census Thomas Reynolds appears in Hopkins County, Kentucky and has 5 slaves. *SD 113* 

In the 1830 US Census Thomas Reynolds appears in Hopkins County, Kentucky and has 7 slaves. *SD 114* 

He died in 1831.

#### **CHILDREN IDENTIFIED IN HIS WILL**

**SEBORN:** is identified in the 3<sup>rd</sup>: I give and bequeath to my blind son Seborn Reynolds one half of the tract of land on which I now reside.......*SD 115* 

He must have been living with his father in the 1830 US Census of Hopkins County, Kentucky, as one of the White persons identified in the census is blind. *SD 114* 

Seborn Reynolds can be found in the 1850 US Federal Census in District 2, Hopkins County, Kentucky. He indicated that he was born about 1794 in **GEORGIA**. *SD 116* 

He had one slave age 53 in the 1850 US Census – Slave Schedule. *SD* 117 .

**NANCY:** is identified in the 4<sup>th</sup>: I give unto my daughter Nancy Reynolds the other half of the tract of land farm and houses that I have willed to Seborn.....*SD 115* 

Nancy Reynolds married Greenburg Coble in 1831 at Hopkins County, Kentucky. *SD 118* 

Her husband's name was also spelled Cobb. In the 1850 US Census Grandbury Cobb (Greenberry Cobb, Greenbury Cobb) is living in District 2 Hopkins County, Kentucky, but Nancy is not listed. It would appear she had passed by the time of the census. *SD 119* 

**POLLY:** is identified in the 5<sup>th</sup>: I give unto my daughter Polly Prather and to her and her husband.......*SD 115* 

In a Kentucky marriage record dated 16 March 1823 a Mary Reynolds married James Prather in Hopkins County, Kentucky. *SD 120* 

December 28, 1807: James Prather's stock mark, a smooth cross of each ear and an underbit in the right ear. Onhis motion is ad mitted to record. *SD 301, page 84* 

Benjamin married Ann Cruise in Henderson County, Kentucky 12 Aug 1812. *SD 121* 

**ELIZABETH (BETSEY):** She is identified in an estate document dated April 3, 1793 purchasing two items from the Richard Reynolds Estate, in Wilkes County, Georgia. She bought a feather bed and an iron. *SD 1* 

On January 6 1795 she is named in the settlement of estate of Richard Reynolds. "Rec of Thomas Reynolds administrator with the will annexed of Rich Reynolds dec'd the sum of Eleven thirteen and seven pence \_\_\_\_\_\_ in full of \_\_\_\_\_\_ bequeathed to me in and by the last will and testament of the said Richard Reynolds dec'd – in full." *SD 2* 

Betsey Reynolds married Joel Morton on 12 December 1796 in Oglethorpe County, **Georgia.** *SD* 122

**JOHN:** On January 6 1795, he is named in the settlement of estate of Richard Reynolds. "Rec of Thomas Reynolds administrator with the will annexed of Rich Reynolds dec'd the sum of Eleven thirteen and seven pence \_\_\_\_\_\_ in full of \_\_\_\_\_\_ bequeathed to me in and by the last will and testament of the said Richard Reynolds dec'd – in full." *SD 2* 

**SPENCER:** He is identified in an estate document dated April 3, 1793 purchasing three items from the Richard Reynolds Estate, in Wilkes County, Georgia. He purchased a feather bed, dishes, and spoons. *SD 1* 

On January 6 1795 he is named in the settlement of estate of Richard Reynolds. "Rec of Thomas Reynolds administrator with the will annexed of Rich Reynolds dec'd the sum of Eleven thirteen and seven pence \_\_\_\_\_\_ in full of \_\_\_\_\_\_ bequeathed to me in and by the last will and testament of the said Richard Reynolds dec'd – in full." *SD 2* 

He married Sally Parker 6 Apr 1812, at Williamson County, Georgia. SD 173

Spencer is listed in the Georgia Tax Index of 1789-1799 residing in Jackson County in 1799. *SD 123* 

In the 1820 US Census he was residing at Franklin, Williamson County, Tennessee. *SD 124* 

Will of Spencer Reynolds Williamson County Tennessee Record of Wills and Inventory July Session 1830, page 561. *SD 125* 

According to his Find A Grave Memorial he is buried in the Moses Steele Cemetery, Williamson County, Tennessee. He was born 1757 in Virginia. *SD 126* 

In the name of God Amen, the twentieth day of May Eighteen hundred and twenty six. I Spencer Reynolds, in the County of Williamson, and State of Tennessee being much indisposed and weak in body, but of perfect mind and memory, thanks be given to God therefore, and calling to mind the mortality of my body, knowing that it is appointed for all men and to die, do make and ordain this my last will and testament. That is to say, principally

and first of all, I recommend my Soul to God, who gave It, and my body to return to its mother earth: and as touching such worldly estate, where with it hath pleased God to bless me, in this life, I give devise and dispose of the same in the following manner and form. It is my will and I order that all my just debts, general charges, be paid. Item I give and bequeath to my beloved son Richard C. Reynolds, heirs Ten dollars to be paid in twelve months after my death. I also will and ordain that all of property of every kind be sold and the money equally divided between by beloved children as follows, to wit: Green Reynolds, Nancy Kennerly, George Reynolds, Catharine Barber, Spencer Reynolds, Coleman Reynolds, Elizabeth Barber, Reuben Reynolds, Matilda Durham. And I do likewise constitute make and ordain my sons Spencer Reynolds and my son Reuben Reynolds, Executors of this my last will sad testament, wholly and solely, and I do hereby disallow, revoke and disannul all and every other will and testament, be quested and execution by me at any time before named, xri.ll or bequeath, ratifying this and no other to be my last will and testament.

signed, sealed in presents) of us) Thomas Wilson) Hobert Wilson) Spencer Reynolds (seal) proved July Session 1830,

#### **CHILDREN NAMED IN HIS WILL**

**RICHARD C:** In the 1820 US Census he was living in Franklin, Williamson County, Tennessee. SD 127

According to his Will filed in Williamson County, Tennessee in 1825 his wife's name was Prepare and names his children. *SD 128* 

His Find A Grave Memorial #8051243, indicates he was born 27 November1771 and died 8 November 1825. *SD 129* 

According to Williamson County, Tennessee Court Documents he *divorced* Prepare Reynolds in 1822. *SD* 130

Find A Grave Memorial for Prepare Riggs Reynolds indicates she was born 9 Nov 1776 in North Carolina and died 11 Jul 1832 in Williamson County, Tennessee. *SD 131* 

**GREEN:** On 18 February 1819, he married Ermin Allen in Clarke County, Georgia. He was born circa 1774 in **Virginia**. *SD 132* 

In the 1850 US Census she was living at Division 88, Walton County Georgia. He indicated he was born in Virginia about 1776. *SD* 133

NANCY: She was born circa 1775 in Virginia.

John Kennerly was residing in Franklin County, Tennessee during the 1820 US Census. *SD 134* 

In the 1840 US Census John Kennedey (Kennerly) was residing in Franklin County, Tennessee. *SD 135* 

Nancy Ann Kennerly was residing in District 8, Franklin County, Tennessee during the 1850 US Census. She indicated she was born in Virginia about 1774. *SD 136* 

Will of John Kennerly was filed in Franklin County, Tennessee. *SD* 137

The following information is found in the Find A Grave Memorial #25181546: John Kennerly, Sr., was born 1774 in Augusta County, Virginia and died April 1847 in Franklin County, Tennessee. He is buried in the Featherston Cemetery, Franklin County, Tennessee. His wife is identified as Nancy Ann C (Reynolds) Scroggins. *Her first husband was a Scroggins.* John was a Constable in Jackson County, Georgia, in 1799. *SD 138* 

.John Kennerly's Will was filed on the 5 February 1847. Nancy is mentioned as his wife. *SD 137* 

In the 1850 US Census, District 8, Franklin County, Tennessee Nancy Ann Kennerly is living with Nancy Boran and Nancy Beaston. *SD* 136

Humphrey Scoggin, Sr. was born in 1730 in Charles County, Md. He moved to Culpepper County, Va. where he married Margaret Doggett, born 1734, daughter of George and Ann Chattin Doggett. Humphrey and Margaret had a son, Humphrey, Jr, born 1763 in Culpepper County, Va.

Margaret Doggett had a sister, Sarah Ann Doggett, born about 1730 in Culpepper County, Va. Sarah Ann married Richard Spencer Reynolds also of Culpepper County, Va. Richard and Sarah Ann Doggett Reynolds had a son, Spencer born 1750 in Henry County, Va. Spencer Reynolds married Phebe Waggener. They had a daughter, Nancy Ann Reynolds, born 1775 in Virginia.

Humphrey, Sr and Margaret Doggett Scoggin, Richard and Sarah Ann Doggett Reynolds, and Spencer and Phebe Waggener Reynolds and their families all migrated from Virginia to Wilkes County, Ga. about the same time. In Georgia, Humphrey Scoggin, Jr. married Nancy Ann Reynolds in 1791. They had one child, Gannum Scoggin, born about 1792 before the marriage ended in either death or divorce. Nancy Ann Reynolds Scoggin married John Pell Kennerly in Wilkes County, Ga in 1795. John Kennerly had also emigrated from Virginia to Georgia about the same time as the Reynolds and Scoggin families.

**GEORGE:** The son of Spencer Reynolds, born ca. 1799 in Oglethorpe County, **Georgia**, married Sarah Barber, daughter of George and Margaret (Watkins) Barber, born ca. 1780 in Wilkes County, Georgia. *SD* 141, page 43

In the US and International Marriage Records, 1560-1900 Sallie Barber marries George Reynolds, no date or county given. *SD* 139 In the Georgia, Compiled Census and Census Substitutes Index, 1790-1890, George Reynolds was living in Oglethorpe County, Georgia in 1800. No township listed. *SD 140* 

#### CHILDREEN OF GEORGE AND SARAH REYNOLDS

The names of the children are found in the book "Captain George Barber of Georgia." *SD 141* 

JOSIAH: born Oglethorpe County, Georgia.

In the 1830 US Census he was living in Henry County, Georgia with his family. *SD 142* 

In a court action Harris County, Georgia, concerning the guardianship papers for Feby Ann and James C Reynolds, orphans of Josiah Reynolds deceased. Spencer Reynolds was appointed their guardians on the 6<sup>th</sup> day of November 1831. *SD 143* 

**FEBY ANN:** who was identified as an orphan of Josiah in Harris County, Georgia in 1831. *SD 143* 

She married William J. Mullins 1 Oct 1845 in Harris County, Georgia. *SD 145* 

In the 1880 US Census she was living in Precinct 7, Johnson County, Texas with her family. She indicated that her father and mother were born in **Georgia**. She was born about 1834 in **Georgia**. *SD* 146

**JOHN C:** who was identified as an orphan of Josiah in Harris County, Georgia in 1831. *SD 143* 

He was living in Osborn Mill, Harris County, Georgia in 1845 as he is identified in property tax records. *SD147* 

He married Cynthia Ann Mullins, September 21, 1845 in Harris County, Georgia. *SD 148*  **BENJAMIN FRANKLIN:** In the 1850 US Census he was living in Smith County, Mississippi, and indicated he was born about 1815 in **Georgia.** *SD* 149

His Find A Grave Memorial #17535999 indicates he was born 4 May 1817 and died 17 July 1893. He is buried in the Albany Cemetery, Albany, Shackelford County, Texas. *SD 150* 

**BASKIN:** No additional information known.

**BARBER WATKINS:** born 19 October 1819, Oglethorpe County, **Georgia**, died 7 June 1882, Throckmorton County, Texas.

He married Anne Maria Campbell, 31 January 1841, Chamber County Alabama. *SD 151* 

In the 1850 Census he indicated he was born in **Georgia** about 1821. He was residing in Shelby County, Texas with his family. *SD 152* 

When the 1880 US Census was taken he was living at Precinct 2, Throckmorton County, Texas. He indicated he was born about 1820 in **Georgia.** He stated his father was born in **Virginia** and his mother in **Georgia.** *SD* 153

Texas Death Certificate of his daughter, JA Matthews indicates her father was born in Oglethorpe County, **Georgia.** *SD* 154

**COLEMAN:** Georgia Compiled Marriages, 1754-1850, there is a record of Coleman Reynolds marrying Betsey Durham, Clarke County, Georgia on 24 November 1809. *SD 155* 

In the 1840 US Census he was living at Circle District, Walker County, Georgia. *SD 156* 

**CATHARINE:** Based upon information contained at Find A Grave Memorial #144688577 for Reese Barber, Sr., his wife is identified as Catharine

Reynolds, the daughter of Spencer Reynolds and the great granddaughter of **Richard Reynolds**. *SD 157* 

Reese Barber, the fifth son of George and Margaret (Watkins) Barber, was born circa 1774 in Wilkes County, Georgia, SD *141, page 32* 

Reese Barber served in the Indian Wars in Georgia, which took place between the American Revolution and the War of 1812, *SD 141, page 32* 

Reese Barber married Catharine Reynolds circa 1805; Catherine was born 1778 in Virginia, the daughter of Spencer Reynolds, and granddaughter of Richard Reynolds, Revolutionary Soldier from Henderson County, Virginia. *SD 141, page 32* 

Reese and Catharine (Reynolds) Barber were the parents of eight children. They settled on Trail Creek in Clarke County, Georgia in 1802. The community they settle became known as Barberville, on the edge of Athens, not far from Reese's brother, Robert Barber. *SD 141, page 32* 

Reese Barber died circa 1829 in Clarke County, Georgia, His widow, Catharine, lived there at the home place till about 1845, when she moved with her sons Spencer and Samuel, and daughter Eveline to Sumter County, Georgia, *SD 141, page 32* 

Reece Barber is listed in the Georgia Tax Index in Oglethorpe County, District – Waters in the year of 1798. *SD 158* 

In the Georgia Property tax Digests, 1793-1892; Reece Barber is in District – Captain Kinney, Clarke County, for the year 1818. *SD 159* 

Tax digests of Clarke County, Georgia from 1820 to 1829 shows Reese Barber owning 208-235 acres of land on Trail Creek. Beginning 1830 to 1835, this land is owned by Catharine Barber, with her sons Reese Barber, Spencer Barber, and Samuel Barber acting as her agents

In the 1850 US Census Catharine Barber is found in District 29, Sumter, Georgia and indicated she was born about 1778. She was living in the

Household of Moses James. SD 160

**ELIZABETH (BETSEY):** married George Barber 11 May 1806 in Clarke County, Georgia. *SD 161* 

Proof: War of 1812 pension application of George Barber, and application of his widow.

From David Morgan's book, "Captain George Barber of Georgia" Chapter 8

George Barber Jr, born 1786 in Wilkes County, Georgia, was the youngest child of George and Margaret (Watkins) Barber.

George married Elizabeth Reynolds 11 May 1806 in Clarke County, Georgia. Elizabeth was the daughter of Spencer Reynolds.

War of 1812 Service of George Barber Jr. The State of Texas County of Shelby. On this the 1st day of July A. D. one thousand eight hundred and fifty one, personally appeared before me a Justice of the Peace, within and for the county and state aforesaid George Barber, aged sixty five years, a resident citizen of the County of Shelby in the State of Texas, who being duly sworn according to law, declares that he is the identical George Barber who was a private in the Company Commanded by Captain William Ford in -- Regiment of Georgia Troops (infantry) commanded first by an officer who died in camp (and whose name is not now recollected) and afterward said regiment was commanded by Col. Newman under General Floyd in the war with Great Britain declared by the United States on the 13 June 1812, that he volunteered in Lexington, Oglethorpe County, Georgia, on or about the first of September A. D. 1813, for the term of six months and continued in actual service for the term of six months and was honorably discharged at Lexington, Oglethorpe County in the State of Georgia on or about the first day of March A. D. 1814, as will appear by the Muster Rolls of said company. He declares that he received his pay for the full six months, but does not recollect whether or not any written discharge was given to him if it was not it was only from neglect and not from any other cause, and if it was given it has long since been lost.

He makes this declaration for the purpose of obtaining the bounty land to which he may be entitled under the act granting bounty land to certain officers and soldiers who have been in the Military service of the United States prior September 28th, A. D. 1850.

#### George Barber

Sworn to and subscribed before me the day and year above written and I hereby certify that I believe the said George Barber to be the identical man who served as aforesaid and that he is of the age above stated.

W. A. Holland, J.P.

The State of Texas County of Panola)

On this the first day of September A. D. one thousand eight hundred and fifty five personally appeared before me a Notary Public witness and for the County and State aforesaid Elizabeth Barber aged 66 years a resident of Nacogdoches County in the State of Texas who being Sworn according to law declares that she is the widow of George Barber deceased who was a private in the Company Commanded by Captain Ford in the Georgia Regiment of Militia men Commanded by General Floyd in the War of 1812 against the Creek Indians. That her said husband volunteered at Lexington, Oglethorpe County, Georgia on or about the 7th day of August A. D. 1813 for the term of six months and was honorably discharged at Fort Hawkins on the first day of February A. D. 1814-- as will appear by the Muster rolls of Said Company as the discharge was forwarded to the Department with a former declaration he made out by himself in his lifetime and received a land Warrant for 80 acres No. 35 527. She further states that she was married to the said George Barber in Clarke County, Georgia on the 11th day of May A. D. 1806 by one Alex Hall a Justice of the Peace for Clark County, Georgia and that her name before her said marriage was Elizabeth Reynolds and that she has no children under the age of 21 years. Surviving that her said husband died at his residence in Shelby County, Texas on the 2nd day of July A. D. 1854 and that she is now a widow at the date of executing this declaration for the purpose of obtaining the Bounty land to which she may be entitled under the act approved March 3d, 1855.

her

Elizabeth X Barber

We, B. T. Hudman and Samuel B. Barron residents of Nacogdoches County in the State of Texas upon our oaths declare that the foregoing declaration was signed and acknowledged by Elizabeth Barber in our presence and that we believe from the appearance and Statements of the applicant the she is the identical person she represents herself to be.

B. T. Hudman Samuel B. Barron

George Barber Jr., died 2 July 1854, in Shelby County, Texas. His widow Elizabeth was living in 1860. Nacogdoches County, Texas with her daughter, Mrs. Benjamin Turner Hudman

In the 1850 US Census she was residing in Shelby County, Texas with her husband, George. She indicates she was born about 1788 in Georgia. *SD 162* 

**MARGARET:** married Benjamin T. Hudman 17 Sep 1840, at Chambers County, Alabama. *SD 292* 

In the 1860 US Census she was residing at Beat 7, Nacogdoches County, Texas. *SD 163* 

**REUBEN:** married Polly Gillaspie 22 Jul 1816 in Williamson County, Tennessee. *SD 164* 

In the 1820 Us Census he was living in Franklin, Williamson County, Tennessee. *SD 165* 

In the 1850 US Census he was living in District 23, Williamson County, Tennessee, and year of birth was about 1790. He indicated he was born in **Georgia**. *SD 166* 

In the 1860 US Census, he was living in District 1. Williamson County, Tennessee and year of birth was about 1796. He indicated he was born in **Georgia**. *SD 167*  His father's Will "likewise constitute make and ordain my sons Spencer Reynolds and my son Reuben Reynolds, Executors of this my last will sad testament,"

Reuben was alive at the time of his father's Will dated 26 May 1826.

Williamson County, Tennessee Tax Record, 1836 for Reuben Reynolds. SD

168

Williamson County, Tennessee Court Document identifies date his Will was filed, date of inventor, and settlement. This record also identifies his children and grandchildren. *SD 169* 

His Find A Grave Memorial #70924213, indicates he is buried in the Riggs Crossroads Cemetery, Riggs Crossroads, Williamson County, Tennessee. *SD 170* 

**MATILDA:** Georgia Compiled Marriages, 1754—1850, Matilda Reynolds married John Durham 21 October 1810 in Clarke County, **Georgia**. *SD* 171

She married second John Boon 8 January 1829 in Williamson County, Tennessee. *SD 172* 

**SPENCER;** he was born 1800, married 1. Unknown 2. Mary Davis, 31 October 1844, settled Williamson County Tennessee. Marriage indicates he was married in Munroe Tennessee the same date.

He married Sally Parker 6 Apr 1812, at Williamson County, Georgia. SD 173

His father's Will "Likewise constitute make and ordain my sons Spencer Reynolds and my son Reuben Reynolds, Executors of this my last will sad testament,"

Spencer was alive at the time of his father's Will dated 26 May 1826.

**REIGER, JACOB (son-in-law):** On January 6, 1795 he is named in the settlement of estate of Richard Reynolds. "Rec of Thomas Reynolds administrator with the will annexed of Rich Reynolds dec'd the sum of Eleven thirteen and seven pence \_\_\_\_\_\_ in full of \_\_\_\_\_\_ bequeathed to me in and by the last will and testament of the said Richard Reynolds dec'd – in full." *SD 2* 

Since Jacob Reiger received the settlement from the estate of Richard Reynolds, his father-in-law, it would appear that his wife Ann Reynolds Reiger was too feeble to travel or had she passed?

He married Ann Reynolds the daughter of Richard and Sarah Ann Doggett Reynolds. No marriage record has been located. We do know that two of their daughters Sarah and Elizabeth married into the Garner family.

He appears in the 1782 Pittsylvania County, Virginia Census. SD 174

# CHLDREN OF ANN REYNOLDS AND JACOB REIGER

# **The names of the children are found in his Will dated 23 November 1802.** *SD 175*

**MARY "POLLY":** was born 5 February 1785 in Virginia and died 31 July 1865 Missouri according to her Find A Grave Memorial #148096358. Mary is buried in the Fee Cemetery, Bridgeton; St. Louis County, Missouri. *SD 181* 

She married Joseph Garrett 13 March 1808 in Pittsylvania County, Virginia. *SD 178* 

Joseph according to his Find A Grave Memorial #63348358, was born 28 November 1784 in Loudoun County, Virginia and died 30 June 1855. He is buried in the Fee Cemetery, Bridgeton, St. Louis County, Missouri. *SD 182* 

In the 1850 US Census Joseph and Polly Garrett are living in District82, St. Louis, Missouri. She indicated that she was born in **Virginia**. *SD* 179

In the 1860 US Census Mary Garrett is living in St. Ferdinand, St. Louis, Missouri, with the family of James Dawson. *SD 180* 

**RICHARD:** was in **Kentucky** by 18 December 1809 as he married Sally Allsup that day. *SD 183* 

He appears in the 1810 US Census, living in Shelby County, Kentucky. *SD* 184

In the 1840 US Census he is living in Hickman County, **Kentucky**. This county borders Graves County, Kentucky where the Joseph Reynolds family was living. *SD 185* 

In the 1850 US Census he was living in District 2, Johnson, Illinois, with his wife and other family members. He indicated he was born about 1776 in Virginia. *SD 186* 

**ROZANNE:** She was married in Pittsylvania County, Virginia to John Carter on 20 September 1795. *SD 187/188* 

SARAH ANN "SALLY": Sarah Ann "Sally" Reiger married William Garner, 30April 1796 in Pittsylvania, Virginia, daughter of Jacob Reiger and AnnReynolds. SD 188 and SD 177, page 1

In the Virginia Marriages, 1785-1940 there is a record of Sally Reiger and William Garner being married on 30 April 1795 in Pittsylvania County, Virginia. Jacob Reiger is identified as the father of Sally. . *SD 176* 

There is no mention of her mother Ann Reynolds Reiger. She may have passed by this time since it is known that her husband Jacob Reiger received a share of the Richard Reynolds estate on January 6, 1795. *SD 2* 

In the 1820 and 1830 US Census they were living in Williamsport, Maury, Tennessee. *SD 189* 

In the 1850 US Census they are living in District 3, Lewis County, Tennessee. *SD* 190

**ELIZABETH (BETSEY):** Elizabeth "Betsey" Reiger married Lewis Garner, 08 August 1803 in Pittsylvania, Virginia, daughter of **Jacob Reiger** and **Ann Reynolds.** Virginia Compiled Marriages, 1660-1800. *SD 177, page 2* 

Virginia Compiled Marriages, 1740-1850; Betsey Reiger married Lewis Garner, 8 August 1803 in Pittsylvania County, Virginia. *SD 191* 

In the 1820 US Census Lewis Garner is residing at Rockingham County, Virginia. *SD 192* 

In the 1830 US Census Lewis Garner is residing at Halifax County, Virginia. SD 193

**GEORGE:** No additional information.

### PART TWO

It is known from court documents that Richard's father was deceased in 1787; there is no information that would suggest he was married at the time. No record has been discovered that he owned any land, or other personal property that would require him to remain in Georgia. Since he was not the eldest son, he would not benefit from his father estate for the land.

On Aug 3, 1791 Richard Runnalds, (son of Richard) for L300 to Thomas Runnalds, both of Wilkes Co., 4 negroes: Jack, Fillis, Buck, & Joe, 3 Aug. 1791 (signed) Richard Runnalds. Wit: Jacob (x) Awtry, H. Mounger, J.P. Regd. 9 June 1791. Source: Wilkes County, Georgia Deed Books A – VV, 1784-1806, page 267

On January 6, 1795 all of the children are named in the settlement of estate of his father, Richard Reynolds. "Rec of Thomas Reynolds administrator with the will annexed of Rich Reynolds dec'd the sum of Eleven thirteen and seven pence \_\_\_\_\_\_ in full of \_\_\_\_\_\_ bequeathed to me in and by the last will and testament of the said Richard Reynolds dec'd – in full." *SD 2* 

The first Federal census was undertaken following an "Act providing for the Enumeration of the Inhabitants of the United States" Approved March 1, 1790. At that time, the present Commonwealth of Kentucky was a part of Virginia, although they were in the process of trying to form a separate state. This movement resulted in the formation of the Territory of Kentucky on July 26, 1790. Kentucky was formally admitted into the Union on June 1, 1792.

A land transaction Indenture is made this 20th day of November in the year of our Lord one thousand seven hundred and eighty eight between Ambrose Rofs Hugh Rofs Samuel Harden of the county of Madison and state of Virginia of the one part and Richard Runals of the county of the state foresaid \_\_\_\_\_\_ of the part that the said Ambrose Rofs Hugh Rofs and Samuel Hadden for and in consideration of the sum of one hundred pounds current money of Virginia to them in hand paid by the said Richard Runnals the receipt where of we do acknowledge we the said Ambrose Rofs, Hugh Rofs and Samuel Hadden hath granted \_\_\_\_\_\_ sold. *SD 194* 

In the first tax census was taken of the newly formed Madison County before Kentucky became a state in 1790. Every male was charged a tax and their property was charged accordingly.

In 1787 Richard Reynolds owned 6 horses and 35 cattle and was living is District A, Madison County, Kentucky. *SD 293* 

Ambrose Ross was also living in District A. This would be the same subject who sold land to Richard in the 1788 land transaction.

The First Census Tax Records: Richard Reynolds of Madison County, Kentucky was taxed on 4-7-1789. Ambrose Ross (Rofs) was also taxed on the date. *SD 196* 

1796 in Madison County, Kentucky, Richard Reynolds is identified as a land owner of 50 acres. He had received his share of his father's estate January 6, 1795 and would have money to purchase additional land in 1796. *SD 197* 

In 1796, unknown month, his daughter Cecilia was born in Kentucky. This fact is established by the US Census Records for the years of 1850, 1860, 1870, 1880. His daughter Lydia married Elias Moore in Clay County, Kentucky on 20 Oct 1818. The Second Census of Kentucky 1800 has names of individuals, county, tax list by date. *SD 198* 

,

Runnols, Elizabeth	Madison	10/1/1800
Runnols, Richard	Madison	10/1/1800

Richard was living in Kentucky by 1787 and it is easy to see how some of his children would have been confused as to their birth location. The Commonwealth of Kentucky was a part of Virginia, although they were in the process of trying to form a separate state. This movement resulted in the formation of the Territory of Kentucky on July 26, 1790. Kentucky was formally admitted into the Union on June 1, 1792.

## PART THREE

## **REYNOLDS DNA STUDY**

## The Reynolds DNA-Genealogy Project - Y-DNA Colorized Chart

For genealogy within the most recent fifteen generations, STR markers help define paternal lineages. Y-DNA STR markers change (mutate) often enough that most men who share the same STR results also share a recent paternal lineage. This page displays Y-Chromosome DNA (Y-DNA) STR results for the project. It uses the colorized format. The columns display each project member's kit number, paternal ancestry information according to project settings, the paternal tree branch (haplogroup), and actual STR marker results. The color coding of STR names is explained **here**. In the haplogroups column, haplogroups in green are confirmed by SNP testing. Haplogroups in red are predicted. Above each subgroup, we display the minimum, maximum and mode values for each STR marker in the subgroup. STR marker values that differ from the mode values are color-coded. *SD 199* 

MIN				13	22	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8-
MAX				13	23	16	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8-9
MODE				13	23	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8-
355307	Runnels	Forney Runnels	I-M253	13	22	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8-
202289	Runnels	Forney Runnels b.1800, Alabama d.1840 Missouri	I-M253	13	22	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8-
80632	Reynolds	John Reynolds, b.c. 1770, d.c. 1819 in IL	I-M253	13	23	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8
94658	Reynolds	William Reynolds, d. c. 1808, Bedford Co., TN	I-FGC21812	13	23	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8
188598	Reynolds	Thomas Reynolds, b.c. 1762 in Henrico Co., VA	I-M253	13	23	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8
123185	Reynolds	Pleasant Reynolds, b.c. 1791 in NC, d. 1850 in KY	I-M253	13	23	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8
139203	Reynolds	William L. Reynolds b.c.1827 in KY	I-M253	13	23	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8
224034	Reynolds		I-M253	13	23	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8
179692	Reynolds	Richard Reynolds bc 1770 NC d. 1820 Clay Co. Ky	I-M253	13	23	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8
N22132	Rennels	John Rennels, b.c. 1750	I-M253	13	23	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8
98562	Reynolds	William Reynolds, b.c. 1810 in Knox? Co., TN	I-M253	13	23	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8
109215	Reynolds	Thomas Reynolds b ca 1770 D May 26,1812	I-M253	13	23	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8
325961	Asher	George Washington Asher 1844-1918	I-M253	13	23	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8
88188	Reynolds	Richard Reynolds b. abt 1700 and d. 179?	I-M253	13	23	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8
225954	Reynolds	John Reynolds, b.c. 1805 in DE	I-M253	13	23	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8
118566	Reynolds	Pleasant Reynolds b. 1791 NC and d. 1850 KY	I-M253	13	23	15	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8
87829	Reynolds	Christopher Reynolds, 1530	I-P109	13	23	16	10	14-14	11	14	13	12	11	28	15	8

Looking at names in this DNA grouping, the following individuals are directly related to Richard Reynolds and Sarah Ann Doggett.

Richard Reynolds born c1700 and died 179? This is the same Richard who married Sarah Ann Doggett. The dates are slightly off.

Pleasant Reynolds, born c1791 is the son of Richard and Elizabeth McLemore.

Richard Reynolds, born c1770 is the son of Richard and Sarah Ann and father of **Pleasant Reynolds** 

John Reynolds, who died in Illinois, is the son of Benjamin Reynolds, who is the brother of Richard Reynolds.

Thomas Reynolds, born c1762 in Virginia is the Reynolds living in Madison County, who later moved to Jasmine County, Kentucky. He was a Revolutionary War soldier. He was living near Richard Reynolds in 1800 in Madison County, Kentucky census.

## PART FOUR

## **DOGGETT FAMILY CONNECTIONS**

According to Kentucky Tax Lists of 1799-1801; Elmore Doggett appears on this list in Mason County with a tax date of 6/10/1800.

DAR documentation shows his daughter Frances (Fanny) Doggett was born in Mason County, Kentucky in April of **1789**. This would establish that Elmore and his family were in Kentucky by **1789**. Richards Runals is identified as a land owner in Madison County, Kentucky, April 7, **1789**. This dated entry was made in the First Kentucky Census of 1790. Although Madison and Mason did not share a common boundary, they were separated by Bourbon County at that time. See Kentucky Map of 1793. *SD 300* 

## DOGGETT'S IN MASON COUNTY, KENTUCKY FROM VIRGINIA

Various records and documents that identify Doggett Family members residing in Mason County, Kentucky. These Doggett's can be *traced* back to several counties in Virginia. Elmore Doggett is one of these families. Elmore Doggett was born in Lancaster County, Virginia ca 1765, d Mason County, Kentucky 1804. He was a Seaman in the Revolutionary Was (DAR application National Number, 597885.) Nineteen descendants have made and had their application approved by DAR with Elmore Doggett as their patriot.

## DAGGETT, ELMORE

Ancestor #: A029305 Service: VIRGINIA Rank(s): PATRIOTIC SERVICE, SEAMAN Birth: CIRCA 1758 LANCASTER CO VIRGINIA Death: ANTE 10- -1804 MASON CO KENTUCKY Service Source: STEWART, THE HIST OF VA'S NAVY, P 181; LIB OF VA, LANCASTER CO PERSONAL PROPERTY TAX, 1782-1839, REEL 200; HENING'S STATUTES, VOL XI, PP 112-129 Service Description:

1) ON 'HERO GALLEY' AND 'TEMPEST,' VA NAVY
2) PAID 1783 SUPPLY TAX
RESIDENCE: County: LANCASTER CO - State: VIRGINIA
SPOUSE: ELIZABETH ROBERTS SD 200

Elmour Doggett was residing in Lancaster County, Virginia in 1783 according to the Tax List. *SD 201* 

Elmour Doggett married Elizabeth Roberts at Lancaster County, Virginia, 30 Mar 1786. *SD 202* 

According to Kentucky Tax Lists, 1799-1801; Elmore Doggett appears on this list in Mason County with a tax date of 6/10/1800. *SD 203* 

Elmore Doggett appears on the Mason County, Kentucky Tax List in 1800. SD 204

DAR documentation shows his daughter Frances (Fanny) Doggett was born in Mason County, Kentucky in April of 1789. This would establish that Elmore and his family were in Kentucky by **1789**. Richards Runals is identified as a land owner in Madison County, Kentucky, April 7, **1789**. This dated entry was made in the First Kentucky Census of 1790 *SD 195* 

Elmore Doggett died in Mason County, Kentucky about 1804. Elmore is the son of George Doggett, who was born in Lancaster County, Virginia ca 1742. *SD 296, page 17* 

George is the son of Elmore Doggett, who was born In Lancaster County, Virginia ca 1708 died Lancaster County, Virginia. Will recorded 17 May 1781, Lancaster County Wills 1771-1783 pages 196. His wife is identified as Lucy Haydon. *SD 296, page 15* 

Elmore was the son of William Doggett, who was born in Christ Church Parish, Lancaster County, Virginia ca 1672. Wife is unnamed in his Will. He died before 12 June 1728. *SD 296, page 14*  William is the son of Rev. Benjamin Doggett, the Jamestowne qualifying ancestor. *SD 296, page 13* 

Sarah Ann Doggett married Richard Reynolds, and she was the daughter of George, who is the son of Richard, who is the son of Rev. Benjamin Reynolds. William mentioned above and Richard is brothers. SD 296, pages 12, 13, and 14

# **CHILDREN OF ELMORE DOGGETT, SD 205**

**NEWTON:** According to the Family Data Collection – Births: Newton Doggett was the son of Elmore Doggett and Elizabeth Roberts, born 02 February 1787 in Lancaster County, **Virginia.** *SD 206* 

Mason County, Kentucky Marriage Bonds and Permissive Notes, Volume 2, 1806-1817: 13 December 1809, **Newton Doggett** - Mary Mitchell, Bondsman: John Mitchell. *SD 207* 

Newton Doggett's Find A Grave Memorial indicates he died 2 Apr 1839, Hillsboro, Highland County, Ohio. *SD 209* 

The Find A Grave for the wife of Newton, Nancy Mary Mitchell Doggett indicates she was born 26 Feb 1793 at Maysville, Mason County, Kentucky and die 7 Oct 1845 at Hillsboro, Highland County, Ohio. *SD 210* 

The Will of Newton Doggett dated 11 February 1839 in the Hillsborough, Highland County, Ohio Court identifies the following children; *SD 208* 

**WASHINGTON:** married Milley Sanders, Highland County, Ohio, 19 Jan 1837. *SD 211* 

He married second Eliza Priscilla, on 30 Aug 1859. SD 212

In the 1850 US Census he was residing at Hillsborough, Highland County, Ohio. He indicated he was born in Ohio about 1811. *SD 213* 

**ELMORE:** married Frances Ann Roads in Highland County, Ohio, 23 Sep 1847. *SD 214* 

US Federal Census Mortality Schedules, Liberty, Highland County, Ohio, Elmore Doggett death date of Aug 1859. Data indicates he was born about 1817 in Ohio. *SD 215* 

**JOHN:** In the 1900 US Census he indicated he was born Feb 1819 in Ohio and that his father was born in Virginia and his mother was born in Kentucky. *SD 216* 

According to his Find A Grave Memorial #120183621, he was born 17 Feb 1819 in Hillsboro, Highland County, Ohio and died 4 Jun 1900 at Cincinnati, Hamilton County, Ohio. In a story he is identified as the son of Newton Doggett and that his mother was a Mitchell. *SD 217* 

**WILLIAM:** married Eliza Jane Hinton in Highland County, Ohio 17 Nov 1846. *SD 218* 

In the 1850 US Census he was residing at Hillsboro, Highland County, Ohio with his family. He indicated he was born about 1820 in Ohio. *SD 219* 

**WESLEY:** married Martha Kent in Highland County, Ohio, 5 Jul 1856. *SD 220* 

In the 1850 US Census he was living at Hillsborough, Highland County, Ohio, with his brother Washington Doggett and family. He indicated he was born in Ohio about 1824. *SD 221* 

**ELIZABETH ANN:** she married Charles Lawrence in Highland County, Ohio 17 Feb1846. *SD 222* 

In the 1880 US Census she indicated she was born about 1826 in Ohio. Her father was born in **Virginia** and her mother was born in **Kentucky.** *SD 223* 

MARY: No Additional

### **NEWTON:** No additional information

**FRANCES "FANNY":** According to the Family Data Collection – Births: Frances Lee Doggett was born 20 April 1789 in Virginia. Her parents were identified as Elmore Doggett and Elizabeth Roberts in the Mason County, Kentucky. *SD 224* 

Marriage Bonds and Permissive Notes, Volume One, 1789-1805: On September 1, 1804: this is to certify that I have given my assent of a (?) of matrimony between Augustus Richards and my daughter **Fanny Doggett**. Signed: **Elizabeth Doggett**, Witnesses: **Newton Doggett** and Field Martin. *SD 225* 

**LUCY ANN:** was the child of Augustus Richards born on 11 - Aug -1780 at Virginia died at Mills Co IA on 20 - Dec - 1851 and his (1st) wife Frances Lee Doggett born on 20 - Apr - 1789 at Mason County, Kentucky, and died at Mills County, Iowa on 19 - Mar – 1860, married on 6 - Sep - 1804 (data from approved DAR application)

#### AUGUSTUS RICHARDS

Birth: Aug. 1, 1780 Spotsylvania County, Virginia, USA

Death: Dec. 10, 1851 Henderson, Mills County, Iowa, USA

Obituary of Augustus Richards (From the Diary of Silas Richards, son of Augustus, as it was copied from the Iowa Republican.)

Mr. Richards was born in Virginia in 1780. In his ninth year, he moved with his father's family to Ross County, Ohio. After going through his primary studies, he commenced, and completed the study of medicine and surgery with Dr. Edmonson of Chilicothe. He afterwards settled in Highland County, Ohio. During his residence here, he served as surgeon in the War of 1812. He removed to Sidney, Ohio, in 1822, where he practised his profession a number of years, with eminent success. He married in early life, a highly respectable lady, Frances Lee Doggett, the daughter of Elmore and Elizabeth Doggett, of Mason County Kentucky.

In 1836, he immigrated to Putnam County, Illinois, with his family, five sons and five daughters. Shortly after settling in this state, he embraced the Mormon faith and moved with that people to the western part of Iowa, opposite to Council Bluffs. Having become dissatisfied with the church, he left it, and located with part of his family in Mills County on a most delightful tract of land where he was engaged in cultivating the soil till the time of his death. During his illness he at times suffered excruciating pain, which he bore with great firmness and Christian fortitude.

Dr. Richards has left behind him his most excellent lady, five sons and four daughters, to mourn the loss of their earthly parent.

Dr. Richards, in person, was about six feet two inches high, rather lightly built, possessing in his early days great strength, and activity. His features were plain, his brow ample, his eyes clear and expressive, of great firmness, benevolence and intelligence. His manners were easy and cordial, his dress, habits, and tastes simple, and his style of living temperate in the extreme. His entire life was unblemished and the sweetness of his disposition made him the idol of his own family, and the favorite of all who knew him. His mind was of an original and solid cast, admirably balanced, combining the comprehensiveness of reason with the penetration of instinct, a gentler heart in no man's bosom. But he is dead and numbers mourn his loss, his friends sorrow but not as those who have no hope.

In the Iowa, Pottawattamie County Annotated Record of US Census, 1850, Augustus was living at Pottawattamie County, Iowa. This document also identifies where Augustus was born, date of birth, death location, father and mother, marriage location and date and names his children. *SD 226* 

In the Iowa, Pottawattamie County Annotated Record of US Census, 1850, identifies where Frances Lee was born, date of birth, death location, father and mother, marriage location and date and names his children. *SD 294* 

The Find A Grave Memorial for Frances Lee "Fanny" Doggett Richards indicates she was born at Lancaster County, Virginia on 20 Apr 1789 and died 19 Mar 1860 in Henderson, Mills County, Iowa. *SD 227* 

The Find A Grave Memorial for DR. Augustus Richards indicates he was born 1 Aug 1780 in Spotsylvania County, Virginia and died 10 Dec 1861, at Henderson, Mills County, Iowa. *SD 228* 

MARY "POLLY": married Thomas Gibbons, 31 October 1821 in Mason County, Kentucky. *SD 229* 

**ELMORE:** No additional information

LUCINDA: Mason County, Kentucky Marriage Bonds and Permissive Notes, Volume 3, 1818 – 1826: 02 April 1821, George H. Caloway – Lucinda -Doggett, Bondsman: George Campbell. According to the Family Data Collection – Births, Lucinda Doggett is the daughter of Elmore Doggett and Elizabeth Roberts, born 1794 in Lancaster County, Virginia. Bondsman: George Campbell. *SD 230* 

In the 1810 US Census George Caloway was residing at Logan County, Kentucky. *SD 231* 

According to the Family Data Collection – Births, Lucinda Doggett is the daughter of Elmore Doggett and Elizabeth Roberts, born 1794 in Lancaster County, **Virginia**. *SD 295* 

ELIZABETH: No additional information

**JULIA ANN:** According to the Family Data Collection – Births, she was born 1796 in Lancaster County, **Virginia**. Her parents were identified as Elmore Doggett and Elizabeth Roberts. SD 232

She married Dennis Bean, 24 December1821, in Mason County, Kentucky. SD 233

This establishes that the relatives of the Virginia Doggett's and their family were in Mason County, Kentucky the same time frame that Richard Reynolds was in Madison County, Kentucky. William Doggett named above is the brother of Richard Doggett, the line of Sarah Ann Doggett's descent to her son Richard Reynolds.

# PART FIVE

# **OTHER REYNOLDS – DOGGETT CONNECTIONS**

The children of George Doggett are identified in the Will of George Doggett. Culpepper Co. VA Will Book A pp 186-188 dated 6 Jan. 1758 rec. 18 Jan 1758 rec. 18 Jan 1759. To son **Chatwin** (Chattin) Doggett 160 acres in Lancaster Co. and one negro boy; to son **Thomas** on negro boy. To daughters **Sarah Ann Reynolds** and **Margaret** S. Scroggin 10 shillings each. To wife Ann remainder of the estate. Exrs: wife Ann and son Thomas Doggett. Wit: William Green, James Brown, Hezekiah Brown, William Morris.

**CHATTIN:** is the brother of Sarah Ann Doggett Reynolds, who married Richard Reynolds. Chattin Doggett was born 1740 in Culpeper County, **Virginia** and died 1817 in Clarke County, **Georgia**. *SD 278* 

He married Peggy Wilks in Franklin County, Virginia on 3 Aug 1801. SD 279

He was living in Oglethorpe County, Georgia in 1800. SD 281

Clarke County Courthouse Document, dated October 10, 1817: Return of the Administrator of Chattin Doggett Sales of the real estate which was of the said deceased lying and being in the County of Clarke, **Georgia**...... *SD* 282

Clarke County of Ordinary, State of Georgia Administrators Book, lists son Thomas as the Executor of his estate. *SD 283*  Chattin Doggett is a Revolutionary War Solider from Virginia. At the time of his service he was residing in Bedford County. Four of his ancestors have made application to DAR and their documentation has been approved. *SD* 280

**MARGARET:** sister of Sarah Ann Doggett, Margaret, was born in 1734 in Culpeper County, **Virginia** to the parents of George Doggett and Ann Chattin. *SD 284* 

She married a Scroggins (Humphrey) SD 285

Humphrey Scroggins is identified in Georgia Tax Index, 1789-1799 residing in Jackson County in 1799 in the District of T. Reynolds. *SD 286* 

In the Family Data Collection, Individual Records he was born in Charles, Maryland, in 1730. He married Margaret Doggett in Culpeper County, Virginia on 6 Jun 1756. Humphrey died in Clarke County, **Georgia** in 1821. *SD 287* 

**THOMAS:** married Susannah Smith in Oglethorpe County, Georgia 13 Aug 1802. *SD 288* 

He married second Rutha Mc Callum in Clarke County, Georgia 4 Jan 1827. SD 289

In the 1850 Census he was residing at District 10, Campbell County, Georgia with family members. He stated he was born about 1775 in Virginia. *SD* 290

This would establish that the family of Chattin Doggett; Margaret Doggett Scroggins; Thomas Doggett; the Richard and Sarah Ann Doggett Reynolds family was in Georgia during same time period. Clarke County and Wilkes County are geographically close to each other. It is likely that Richard Reynolds and the Doggett's in Georgia would be in communication with the Doggett families that were in Virginia. My Richard could have traveled to Virginia, met with the Doggett's and then traveled to Kentucky to obtain land. Some of his Doggett's relatives settled in Mason County and Richard in the nearby County of Madison.

**1789**, April 7. Richards Runals is identified as a land owner in Madison County, Kentucky. This dated entry was made in the First Kentucky Census of 1790. *SD 195* 

The Second Census of Kentucky 1800 has names of individuals, county, tax list by date.

Runnols, Elizabeth	Madison	10/1/1800	
Runnols, Richard	Madison	10/1/1800	SD 197

We find Elmore Doggett in Mason County 6-10-1800. See Kentucky, Tax Lists, 1799-1801

## PART SIX

## DOGGETT'S IN SHELBY COUNTY, KENTUCKY FROM VIRGINIA

The following records and documents will identify other Doggett Family members who were residing in Shelby County, Kentucky. These Doggett's can be traced back to Virginia. Presley Doggett is one of these families.

**PRESLEY DOGGETT:** He was born about 1771 in Virginia and died 1839 in Shelby County, Kentucky. Presley appears in the 1810, 1820 and 1830 US Census residing in Shelby County. *SD 235, 236, and 237. SD 296, page 71.* 

## CHILDREN/GRANDCHILDREN OF PRESLEY DOGGETT

NANCY DOGGETT: married Thomas Brooks 15 May 1813 at Shelby County, Kentucky. *SD 238* 

In the 1850 and 1860 US Census, she indicated she was born in Virginia about 1788/1794. SD 240 and 241

In Thomas Brooks, War of 1812 Application, Nancy Doggett is identified as his wife and identifies his service location as **Kentucky**. Thomas died in 1883. *SD 239* 

**JULIETT (JUDITH) DOGGETT:** was born **Virginia**, c1792 married Shelby County, **Kentucky**, 24 Aug 1813, Martin Jacob. The marriage record indicates that she is the daughter of Presley Doggett. *SD 242* 

She died in 1846 in Indiana according to a Find A Grave memorial number 156489543. *SD 243* 

**WILLIAM DOGGETT:** was born in **Virginia** and died in between 1826/1836 in Shelby County, **Kentucky**. He married Luici Shipman. *SD 296 page 71.* 

In the documents Family Data Collection – Individual Records, he was born in Lancaster, **Virginia**, in 1798 and died in Shelby County, **Kentucky**, 1826. His wife was identified as Lavisa Shipman. His father was identified as Presley Doggett. *SD 297* 

In Shelby County, Kentucky Marriage Records he married Levisa Shipman 12 May 1819. *SD 298* 

The name of his wife is confirmed by the Death Certificate of his daughter, Mary E. Long which indicates her father was William Doggett and her mother was a Shipman. *SD 296, page 7.* 

MARY E. DOGGETT: According to her Kentucky death certificate, she was born November 11, 1823, in **Kentucky**, and died April 17, 1917 in Jefferson County, Kentucky. She was a widow at the time of her death. Her parents were identified as mentioned above. *SD 244 and 245* 

She married Thomas S Long in Shelby County, **Kentucky** on 4 Jun 1846. *SD 246* 

In the 1880 and 1900 US Census Mary indicates that both of her parents were born in **Kentucky.** *SD 247 and 248* 

The husband of Mary, Thomas I Long, and personal information can be found at Find A Grave Memorial ID 46114944. He was born 7 Jan 1816, unknown location, and died 18 Mar 1896, in Shelby County, Kentucky. He is buried in the Fairview Cemetery, Shelby County, Kentucky. *SD 249* 

**FRANCES JANE DOGGETT:** her husband is Leonard W. Scearce. In a Kentucky Death Certificate she and her husband are indentified as the parent of Leonard C. Scearce. Data indicates she was born in Shelby County, **Kentucky**. *SD 250 and 253* 

In the 1850 US Census they were living in District 1, Shelby County, Kentucky. Data indicates Leonard was born about 1809 in **Kentucky**. *SD 251* 

In the 1880 US Census she was living in Shelbyville, Shelby County, Kentucky and indicated she was born about 1820 in **Kentucky**. Both of her parents were born in **Kentucky**. *SD 252* 

ABSOLOM DOGGETT; was born in Virginia 18 Feb 1800, died, Parke Co Indiana, 12 Sep 1867. SD 296, page 71

He married Ann Tinsley in Shelby County, **Kentucky** on 29 December 1823. *SD 254* 

In the 1840 and 1850 US Census he is residing in Parke County, Indiana. *SD 255 and 256* 

**LAVISA JANE DOGGETT:** Her death certificate from Indiana identifies her father as Absalom Doggett and mother as Tinsley. She was born

16 Nov 1832 in **Kentucky** and she died 24 Aug 1914 in Union, Bellmore, Parke County, Indiana. *SD 259* 

She married Geo Motherhead in Illinois. SD 257

In the 1900 US Census she was living at Union, Parke County, Indiana. She indicated she was born Nov. 1832 in **Kentucky** and was widowed at the time of the census. Her father and mother were born in **Kentucky**. *SD 258* 

According to Find A Grave data, she was born 16 Nov 1822 at Shelby County, Kentucky and she died 24 August 1914. Her father is Absalom Doggett and mother Ann. Her husband is George Mothershead. *SD 260* 

**SARAH "SALLY" DOGGETT:** She married Anthony Tinsley 9 Sep 1823 in Shelby County, **Kentucky**. *SD 261* 

**MARTHA DOGGETT:** married a Elisha A. Hawkins in Shelby County, Kentucky 23 Jun 1842. *SD 262* 

Anthony Tinsley signed as her guardian for this marriage. It is unknown which Doggett is her parent. She is not a child of Anthony and Sarah Doggett Tinsley.

JAMES SAMUEL DOGGETT: born Virginia, 3 Oct 1805, died Jewel County, Kansas 23 Jan 1888. *SD 296, page 71* 

He married 1<sup>st</sup> 9 Nov 1826, Hannah Sample. SD 263

He married 2<sup>nd</sup> Jewel County Kansas 9 Oct 1879 Fannie Taylor Horr.

In the 1860 US Census he was living in Adams, Wapello, Iowa with his family. He indicated he was born about 1800 in Virginia. *SD 264* 

**MOSES DOGGETT:** born **Kentucky** 29 Dec 1829, died Broadwater County Montana 16 Nov 1894, married 1<sup>st</sup> Sarah (Wood) Wapello 31 Aug 1849. He married 2<sup>nd</sup> Susan Rose, 9 Sep 1858 in Wapello County, Iowa. *SD* 265

He was the son of James S. and Hannah Doggett; born near Louisville, Kentucky, September 19, 1829. *SD 267* 

In the 1880 US Census he was living at Missouri River Valley, Meagher County, Montana. He indicated he was born about 1830 in **Kentucky** and his parents were born in **Kentucky**. *SD 266* 

**PRESLEY DOGGETT:** born 24 Aug 1808 Shelby County, **Kentucky**, died Keokuk County, Iowa, 14 Jun 1872. *SD 296, page 71* 

He married Catherine Tinsley 9 Jun 1828 in Shelby County, Kentucky. SD 268

In the 1870 US Census he was living in Lancaster, Keokuk County, Iowa, born about 1810 in **Kentucky**. *SD 269* 

**LEONARD DOGGETT:** born in Shelby County, **Kentucky**, c1814 died Wapello County, Iowa 15 Sept 1891. *SD 296, page 71* 

He married first on 26 March 1837, Helen Samuels in Vermillion County, Indiana. *SD 270* 

He married second Emerine Smith on 25 Jan 1863 in Wapello County, Iowa. *SD 271* 

In the 1880 US Census he was living in Polk, Wapello County, Iowa, age 66, born in Kentucky. He indicated his parents were born in Virginia. *SD 272* 

The Iowa Deaths and Burials, 1850-1990, indicate he died 15 Sep 1891in Adams Township, Wapello, Iowa. He was born 1813 in **Kentucky**. At the time of his death he was married. *SD 273*  **SILAS DOGGETT**: born Shelby County, **Kentucky**, c1816, died Appanoose County, Iowa, 4 Oct 1875. *SD 296, page 71* 

He married 16 Nov 1833 Martha Reddish in Shelby County, **Kentucky**. *SD* 277

He married second Harriet Boden in Wapello County, Iowa, on 10 Mar1853. SD 274

In the Iowa State Census Collection for the year of 1850, he was residing at Polk, Wapello County, Iowa. He indicated he was born about 1816 in **Kentucky.** *SD 275* 

In the 1860 US Census he was living in Polk, Wapello County, Iowa. Document indicates he was born in **Kentucky** about 1816. *SD 276* 

### PART SEVEN

### DOGGETT FAMILY EARLY KENTUCKY MARRIAGES

Doggett, Benjamin--Frenkey M. Thomas 26 Jul 1819 Bourbon Co "

Elizabeth--Leonard Young 13 Sep 1813 Fayette Co "

Frances--Leonard W. Scearce 24 Jan 1838 Shelby Co "

George--Lucinda Shepherd 25 Sep 1816 Clarke Co "

Martha--Elisha A. Hawkins 20 Jun 1892 Shelby Co "

Lucinda--George M. Callaway 2 Apr 1821 Mason Co "

Mary—Thomas Gibbons 31 Oct 1821 Mason Co"

Mary E.—Thomas S. Long 1 Jun 1846 Shelby "

Nancy—-Jacob Gard 2 Feb 1826 "

Richard--Elizabeth Sullivan 16 Feb 1799 Mason Co " SD 291